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CARMARTHEN TOWN COUNCIL

MONTHLY MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

HELD ON 30TH SEPTEMBER 2015
The Mayor, Cllr Barry Williams, presided over the monthly meeting of Carmarthen Town Council held in the Council Chamber, St Peter's Civic Hall, on Wednesday, 30th September 2015, at 7.30 pm.
PRESENT:
Cllrs:
Dorothy Bere, Reverend Tom Defis, Dr Baba Gana,




Philip Grice, Peter Hughes Griffiths, Anthony Jenkins, 




Angharad Jones Leefe, Alun Lenny, Arwel Lloyd, 
Kenneth Lloyd, Dr Ioan Matthews, Douglas Rose, 
Alan Speake, Wyn Thomas and Barry Williams
181.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND OPENING REMARKS
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Dr Richard Edwards, Dr Dewi Evans and Emlyn Schiavone.  The Mayor welcomed Cllr Angharad Jones Leefe to her first meeting.
182.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Cllr Alun Lenny declared an interest in agenda item 10(a), Current Planning Applications, as Chairman of Carmarthenshire County Council Planning Committee.
Cllr Philip Grice declared an interest in agenda item 10(d), The Guildhall, as an acquaintance of the author of the tabled announcement, and in agenda item 9(b), Dr Mz Youth Project, as Council’s representative on the Dr Mz Management Board.
Cllr Kenneth Lloyd declared an interest in agenda item 9(b), Dr Mz Youth Project, as an employee of Carmarthenshire County Council, and in agenda item 10(a), Current Planning Applications, planning application W/32743 (14 St Non’s Avenue), as a friend of the applicant. 
183.
TO CONFIRM AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE MONTHLY MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD ON 29 JULY 2015

It was proposed by Cllr Kenneth Lloyd, seconded by Cllr Douglas Rose, and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Monthly Meeting of the Council held on the 29th July 2015 be accepted as a true record.
184.
MATTERS ARISING:  MINUTE 137(B) - W/32287 – 100 DWELLINGS ON LAND NORTH OF LLYSONNEN ROAD

Members NOTED that planning application W/32287 had been passed, and re-iterated their concerns that the town’s current rate of expansion would exceed school capacities and overload the transport and sewage systems.
185.
QUESTIONS


No questions were reported.
186.
TO CONFIRM AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE MONTHLY MEETING OF THE GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE HELD ON 8 SEPTEMBER 2015
It was proposed by Cllr Alun Lenny, seconded by Cllr Alan Speake, and RESOLVED that the minutes of the monthly meeting of the General Purposes Committee held on the 8th September 2015 be signed and accepted as a true record. 

187.
MATTERS ARISING

(a)
Minute 164(d):  Penllwyn Park – Play Equipment
It was proposed by Cllr Arwel Lloyd, seconded by Cllr Reverend Tom Defis, and RESOLVED that Council proceed to install play equipment at Penllwyn Park during the current financial year, as budgeted, with possible further expenditure in 2016/17, as previously agreed (minute 141, Council, 29th July 2015).
(b)
Minute 164(e): Dog Fouling - Byelaws

Cllr Reverend Tom Defis reported that some towns designate areas for dog walking.

It was RESOLVED that the issue of dog fouling, byelaws and designated dog areas be referred back to the General Purposes Committee for a review of options.
188.
TO CONFIRM AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE MONTHLY MEETING OF THE FINANCE COMMITTEE HELD ON 10 SEPTEMBER 2015
It was proposed by Cllr Kenneth Lloyd, seconded by Cllr Wyn Thomas, and RESOLVED that the minutes of the monthly meeting of the Finance Committee held on the 10th September 2015 be signed and accepted as a true record, subject to deletion of Cllr Arwel Lloyd’s name from the list of apologies.
189.
MATTERS ARISING


(a)
Minute 177:  Footway Lighting

It was RESOLVED that the County Council’s reply (received since the Finance Committee meeting) to Council’s letter of the 8th July 2015, and the recommendations in minute 177, be referred back to the Finance Committee.

(b)
Minute 178:  Dr Mz Youth Project – Financial Support

The Dr Mz Youth Project Business Plan, Accounts and Application had been circulated as appendix 1 to the agenda.  Members emphasised the value of Dr Mz to the town’s youth, and the need for the service to survive the loss of an annual £28,000 formerly received from the Welsh Government (via the County Council), following Westminster cutbacks.  Funds are urgently needed for recurring expenditure such as rent and salaries.  It was reported that the County Council would shortly pay £7,000 to Dr Mz, perhaps allied to a Service Level Agreement which might involve Dr Mz in additional annual insurance premiums.  Also, the County Council is preparing a Lottery bid for £250,000, whose outcome is likely to be known in January 2016.  Dr Mz staff are also fund-raising, with some success, but at the expense of time devoted to young people.

Speaking as Council’s representative on the Dr Mz management board, Cllr Philip Grice reported that funding of Dr Mz has reached a crisis, and urged Council to take on the project rather than allow it to perish.

It was proposed by Cllr Reverend Tom Defis, seconded by Cllr Douglas Rose, and RESOLVED that:

(i) in early October Council will pay the Dr Mz Youth Project the £1,000 already included in the 2015/16 budget [already paid in July 2015],
(ii) Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths will clarify the terms attached to the County Council’s grant of £7,000, and whether the £250,000 Lottery bid will include funding of recurring costs such as rent and wages, 
(iii) depending on the outcome of (ii) the October Finance Committee will consider payment of a further £1,000 to the Dr Mz Youth Project in November 2015.
(c)
Minute 179:  Donations to Local Organisations


It was RESOLVED that Council make the following donations, in accordance with Finance Committee recommendations, and to ensure that small local charities benefit:

Marie Curie Cancer Care, Swansea:  refusal

Relate Cymru, Swansea:  refusal

Teenage Cancer Trust, London:  refusal

Tenovus Cancer Care, Cardiff:  refusal

Home Start, Llanelli:  refusal

Carmarthen and District Diabetes:  £50

Radio Glangwili:  £50

Steps Starlets Cheerleaders:  £50

Carmarthen Modellers:  £50

YFC:  £50

Shelter Cymru:  refusal 
(d)
Minute 180:  WPS Council Shield

It was proposed by Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths, seconded by Cllr Alan Speake, and RESOLVED that Council subscribe to WPS Council Shield at a cost of £75 pounds per annum.
190.
PLANNING MATTERS – CURRENT APPLICATIONS
Attached as Appendix 3 to the agenda was a list of current applications.  With the Chairman's consent, a further application was tabled. It was proposed by Cllr Anthony Jenkins, seconded by Cllr Wyn Thomas, and RESOLVED that:

(a) no objections be made to the following applications for full planning consent:

W/32688:  20 Mansel Street, change of use of ground floor to hairdressing salon, retaining first floor as residential accommodation and new window in rear wing.
W/32743:  14 St Non’s Avenue, extension and conversion of existing attic.

(b) with regard to W/32673 (former MFI Furniture Centre, Morfa Lane, change of use from Class A1 retail warehouse to car showroom, with structural adjustments to the building and associated works), the Clerk will write to the Planning Officer to emphasise the prominence of this site, at a gateway to Carmarthen, and to urge the County Council to stipulate that signage should be bilingual and the forecourt carefully landscaped with trees and shrubbery.
191.
HIGHWAYS MATTERS
No highways matters were reported.
192.
LICENSING MATTERS

No licensing matters were reported.
193.
THE GUILDHALL – THE FUTURE
The Town Clerk's report had referred to press reports that both the Magistrates Court in the Guildhall, and the Civil and Family Tribunal and Probate Hearing Centre in Picton Terrace are under threat of closure, as part of an HM Courts and Tribunals Service (HMCTS) proposal to close ninety-one courts and tribunal centres in Wales and England.  With the Chairman’s consent, the Town Clerk tabled an announcement from the HMCTS Wales Delivery Director that:

· Courts Minister Shailesh Vara is consulting on the provision of courts and tribunal services.

· the service runs 460 courts and tribunals in Wales and England, costing half a billion pounds per annum.
· the buildings are under-used: more than one third are empty for more than 50% of their available hearing time.

· many buildings are aging and require extensive maintenance.

· HMCTS is investing in digital technology, so that fewer people will need to attend court in person.

· some buildings are unsuitable for modern justice.

· HMCTS remains committed to its Welsh Language Scheme.
Members noted that MPs Jonathan Edwards and Rhodri Glyn Thomas have prepared a comprehensive rebuttal to the HMCTS proposals, which is available online, and includes the fact that as recently as 2010 HMCTS had spent over £1 million on repairing the Guildhall.  Members were united that the closure of the courts at the Guildhall and Picton Terrace should be vigorously opposed because:
· justice should be administered at a local level, not at remote centres.

· relocation would add to the costs, travel times and inconvenience of witnesses, defendants and the bereaved.

· Carmarthen is centrally placed to serve the county, especially rural Carmarthenshire.

· Carmarthen’s economy would be adversely affected, with relocation of solicitors and downturn in small local businesses.

· justice would be removed from one the Welsh-speaking heartlands of Wales to large urban centres where English predominates
· individuals would be removed from their culture at moments when they are already under stress from involvement in a court case, or proving a will etc.
· the proposed closures would further undermine Carmarthen’s role as county town, where justice has been administered since at least 1836.

It was proposed by Cllr Alun Lenny, seconded by Cllr Philip Grice, and RESOLVED that:

(a)
the Town Clerk will submit to HMCTS Council’s strong objections to the closure of the Guildhall and the Picton Terrace services, incorporating the points made by Members and referring to the case prepared by Jonathan Edwards and Rhodri Glyn Thomas, and
(b)
if closure of the Guildhall cannot be prevented, Council will involve itself with plans for the building’s future, and strive to ensure an appropriate outcome. 
194.
CARMARTHEN PARK – VELODROME PROJECT

The Town Clerk's report had advised Members that representatives of the Town Council, County Council, British Cycling and Welsh Cycling are continuing to progress the velodrome refurbishment.  The Town Council has secured a £296,000 grant offer from Sport Wales, which reflects over 50% of the current estimated project cost.  The County Council is seeking the balance of approximately £250,000. The Town Council has already committed more than £10,000 of its own funds (excluding staff time) to specialist fees, including digital survey of the track and additional sampling of the existing concrete panels.  The Finance Committee has asked Council to consider whether a further £25,000 of Town Council should be pledged to the project. 
Members emphasised the velodrome’s potential to draw national and international cyclists, with consequent benefit to local hotels, shops and small businesses, as originally intended by the Town Council which opened the track in 1900.
It was proposed by Cllr Alun Lenny, seconded by Cllr Philip Grice, and RESOLVED that:

(a)
Members will have sight of the detailed velodrome refurbishment plans, as soon as these are to hand, and

(b)
in view of the project’s significance to the town’s economy, in January 2016, Members will consider a pledge of £25,000 (twenty-five thousand pounds) from Council’s 2016/17 budget to the velodrome project, over and above the £10,000 (ten thousand pounds) already committed from the 2015/16 budget.  These figures will exclude staff time.

195.
YSGOL Y DDERWEN – MINOR AUTHORITY REPRESENTATIVE

It was proposed by Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths, seconded by Cllr Philip Grice, and RESOLVED that Cllr Dr Ioan Matthews served a further term as Council’s Minor Authority Representative on the Ysgol y Dderwen Board of Governors, with effect from January 2015. 

196.
PARKS – DOG CONTROL ORDERS
The Town Clerk’s report had reminded Members that the County Council is about to consult on the new Dog Control Order for public play areas.  Following legal advice, the County Council is unable to include in the Dog Control Order the banning of dogs from all parks, but dogs can be banned from enclosed play areas. The Town Council could obtain a Public Space Protection Order, which would ban dogs from a park, on the basis of evidence that there is a problem at that location. 
The report of the Town Clerk was NOTED.
197.
MINUTES OF THE CARMARTHEN RIVERSIDE ASSOCIATION MEETINGS HELD ON 30 JULY 2015

Members NOTED the minutes of the two Carmarthen Riverside Association meetings held on the 30th July 2015.
198.
MINUTES OF THE CARMARTHEN BAR NAVIGATION COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 30 JULY 2015

Members NOTED the minutes of the Carmarthen Bar Navigation Committee meeting held on the 30th July 2015.
199.
REPORTS FROM COUNCILLORS AS REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES, TOGETHER WITH THE MAYOR'S REPORT

The Mayor, Cllr Barry Williams, referred Members to his previously circulated list of mayoral engagements, and particularly recalled the visit of the Welsh Guards to St Peter’s Church and parade through town.  The Mayor showed Members the framed regimental flags which the Welsh Guards had presented to the Mayor and people of Carmarthen on the occasion of their centenary year.  It was proposed by Cllr Philip Grice, seconded by Cllr Alan Speake, and RESOLVED that the Welsh Guards’ gift be attached to the wall in the Mayor’s Parlour.

Cllr Barry Williams had also participated in several Community Health Council audits at Glangwili and Prince Philip Hospitals, following patient transfers from Withybush Hospital.  A report is being made to the All Wales Council.
The Deputy Mayor, Cllr Wyn Thomas, had represented the Mayor at the opening of the Siop y Pentan extension at Carmarthen Market and at the Macmillan Fund Coffee Morning at Capel y Priordy.

Cllr Philip Grice had attended the last of the summer-season Wednesday morning guided tours, which are now run by the Tourist Information Centre.

Cllr Douglas Rose had continued to chair the Johnstown School Board of Governors. The new headteacher (the former deputy head) has settled into his new role.  This expanding school is within 7 or 8 pupils of its 480 place capacity, and its breakfast club has outgrown the space available.
Cllr Peter Hughes Griffiths reported that the Twinning Association is preparing for a visit to Lesneven at Whitsun 2016, a quiz evening on the 15th October, a stall at the Mayor’s Charity Coffee Morning on the 18th November, and a silent auction at the Football Club on the 20th November.  Cllr Griffiths had also attended meetings of the Carmarthen Town Regeneration Forum – the footfall counter is proving a great boon to King Street traders, and there is evidence that the area is reviving.

Cllr Arwel Lloyd had attended the AGM of Menter Gorllewin Sir Gâr, when Meirion Jones had relinquished the chair to Violed Jones, and a report was received on the hundreds of people who had been helped during the year. The guest speaker was Iola Wyn, Manager of Yr Atom – it is already evident that Yr Atom is increasing footfall in King Street.
Cllr Alan Speake had attended meetings of the Town Regeneration Forum, and the County Council’s transport and infrastructure committees.

Cllr Reverend Tom Defis had attended the Peace Day ceremony in Nott Square, when the peace flag had been raised in front of St Peter’s Civic Hall, and the assembled crowd had remembered the refugees fleeing conflict and suffering in so many countries.
The Mayor concluded the meeting at 8.45 pm by looking ahead to the evening of the 6th October 2016, when Mr and Mrs Selwyn Thomas would be the guests of Council at the Ivy Bush Royal Hotel.

It was proposed by Cllr Kenneth Lloyd, seconded by Cllr Dr Ioan Matthews, and RESOLVED that the minutes record the thanks of Council to the retiring Town Clerk, Mr Selwyn Thomas, for his stewardship of Carmarthen during the last eleven years, to the benefit of both residents and visitors, at which point Council broke into a round of applause.  

Mr Thomas thanked Members for their sentiments.  Although he had been reluctant to take on the role eleven years ago, he had enjoyed the period, and he wished every good fortune to his successor, Mr Alun Harries.
It was FURTHER RESOLVED that the minutes record Council’s welcome to the incoming Town Clerk, Mr Alun Harries.

